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Victims of Crime Act Funding
Requested Action: Maintain or increase the funding available for distribution through the Victims of Crime Act (VOCA) fund as part of the fiscal year 2017 budget.
Background:  The 1984 Victims of Crime Act established a special fund that provides federal support for state and local programs that assist victims of crime.  The VOCA Fund is derived entirely from fines and penalties paid by offenders at the federal level, not taxpayer revenue, and is largely distributed to the states through a formula grant.

Local agencies throughout the nation depend on VOCA assistance grants to serve over 3.8 million crime victims each year.  In California, VOCA grants provide funding for a number of victim services programs, including; crisis intervention; domestic violence shelters; services for victims of human trafficking; counseling; transportation; services for elder victims and victims with disabilities; translation services; needs assessments; and, other important support services that help victims deal with the trauma and aftermath of a crime.

When the VOCA fund was first authorized in 1984, a cap was placed on how much could be deposited into the fund for the first eight years.  The cap was lifted in 1993, which allowed for the deposit of all criminal fines, special assessments, and forfeited bail bonds to support crime victim program activities.  In response to large fluctuations in deposits, Congress in 2000 placed a cap on the amount of funds available for distribution. These annual caps were intended to maintain the fund as a stable source of support for future victim services.  From 2000 to 2014, the amount of the annual cap varied from $500 million to $745 million.  In fiscal year 2015, however, the cap was raised to $2.36 billion – a massive 217 percent increase.  Congress further raised the cap in fiscal year 2016, to $3.04 billion.
With regard to fiscal year 2017, the Obama administration’s budget request would lower the VOCA cap to $2 billion.  In addition, the administration's budget would designate $481 million for various programs that are not authorized under the VOCA statute and estimates $85 million for Office of Justice Programs management and administrative costs, effectively leaving only $1.4 billion for VOCA programs.
Finally, legislation pending in the Senate (S 1495) would require that the amount made available from the VOCA fund be no less than the average amount deposited into the fund over the previous three fiscal years.  The legislation, entitled the Fairness for Crime Victims Act of 2015, was approved by the Budget Committee and is awaiting potential floor action. 
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